DENBIGHSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

Minutes of the Denbighshire Local Access Forum held at Loggerheads Country Park, Thursday 3rd November 2011, 10am. 
PRESENT

Kay Culhane (KC), Peter Scarll (PS), Chris Marshall (CM), Ron Williams (RW), John Bradshaw (JB) Cllr Sharon Frobisher (SF), Antonni Vitti (North Wales T.I.C) Edwina Lawson Hart (Conservationist) EH, Shelagh Roberts (SR), Hugh Crosswood (TRF) HC,
ALSO PRESENT

Adrian Walls (DCC Rights of Way Officer and Secretary to the Forum) (AW), Howard Sutcliffe (AONB and Countryside Officer) (HS), Helen Mrowiec (Senior Recreational Officer) (HM), Tania Evans (Countryside Access Officer) TE, David Shiel (Countryside Officer) DS, Nick Critchley (Heather & Hillforts) NC, Rob Dingle (Offa’s Dyke Path National Trail Officer) RD, Deborah Mead (DCC) Howard White (Public member and member of Flintshire LAF) HW, Karen Holthofer (AONB Communications Officer, minute taker) KH
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

               Merfyn Parry, Roly Schwarz
2
     Minutes of Last Meeting and Matters Arising  
Minutes of the last meeting held on July 26th 2011 were agreed as a correct record.
Mr Roly Schwarz (Community Safety Officer) is to be invited to the next LAF meeting to provide feedback from previous reports and also to provide a presentation to the members regarding gating orders.
Countryside Code – AW has a copy of the new short version of the Countryside Code.  AW will provide copies to members on request.
A general discussion took place regarding dogs being taken on walks with Rambler members.  It was discussed different Rambler Associations have different rules on taking dogs on rambler walks.  ‘You and Your Dogs’ leaflet is available for guidance.
3      Heather and Hillforts Off- Roads Campaign Update – Nick Critchley 

NC took the meeting through his presentation highlighting the work the Lottery Heritage funded ‘Heather and Hillforts Project’ have been completing.  NC brought to the members’ attention to the damage off-road vehicles are causing to the Clwydian Range and in particular Llantysilio mountains.  NC informed in some areas the ridgeway track is as wide as 20 metres as a result of the off-road vehicles damage.   NC went to inform members that the Heather and Hillforts project are currently working closely with North Wales Police to help address the problem.

DS informed the meeting members the police helicopter is being used to track illegal off-road vehicles however, DS explained how difficult it is for the police to actually confront the riders of the vehicles. EH informed she had personally witnessed numerous off-road vehicles.

 DS stressed how essential it is to work jointly with the police and emphasised the need for the local community to be encouraged to inform the police if they witness illegal off-road vehicles.  
RW provided a telephone number for the police to be contacted: ‘101’ and ask for ‘Operation Kickstart’ (the name the police are using as a reference).  

DS went on to inform the meeting of the work currently being carried out by the Team:

· Burning of heather to ensure the heather is well maintained.

· Promoting  habitat.

· Repairing of the heathland as a result of off-road vehicle damage. 
· DS reiterated the importance of encouraging the land owners and farmers to become involved in the process.

                AW explained to the meeting members the Legislation on access to land.
4. Gating Orders
Mr Roly Schwarz was unable to attend today’s meeting. 

RW informed the meeting that the Forum have commented on 5 or 6 Gating Orders and objected to 3 of them.

Mr Roly Schwarz to be invited to give a presentation to Denbighshire Local Access Forum members at the next meeting.

5.       Planning at the LAF
     AW explained to the meeting about his role as ‘Rights of Way Officer’ and the Highway Structure.  AW informed on how planning applications impacted on rights of way and whether the LAF should be involved in planning applications.  
     HW explained The Flintshire LAF are consulted on large strategic issues, and also work jointly with The Ramblers Association and the Horse Society if there is a major strategic proposal.  
     A discussion took place between the meeting members and it was agreed: Mr David Davies is to be contacted to explain substantial developments to the Forum.  Also to look at the Flintshire LAF. 
6     Rights of Way Improvement Plan (ROWIP)
  AW presented on the progress against the ROWIP
  RW requested all new promoted routes to be brought to the LAF for      consultation and details circulated to members if a response is required.

  HM suggested in future meetings to discuss one aspect on the ‘Rights Of  Way Access Plan’.  HM to request feedback from LAF members. 

7                Cross Border Meetings
  Toni attended The Local Access Forum Meetings between meetings.
8                Area of Outstanding Beauty Management Plan
 HS took the meeting through the Plan and asked meeting attendees if they  had any questions.  SR enquired about planning permission for OPD’s  (wooden pod huts) however SR has decided not to proceed because of the  cost of the pods.
9              Cycling of Excellence 
HM completed a short talk to the meeting and explained: 

· The Forestry Commission have recently withdrawn from some elements of the scheme. Therefore there is a loss of some of the permissive routes originally proposed.
· The project is scheduled to end June 2013 however, a request for an extension for the scheme has been applied for to take it to December 2013.

· The target for the whole project is 308km including Conwy and Denbighshire.
The meeting ceased for lunch 12:30pm

10  Offa’s Dyke Path – Rob Dingle
The meeting resumed at 1:10pm.

Mr Rob Dingle (Offa’s Dyke Path National Trail Officer) presented his presentation on the Offa’s Dyke to the LAF meeting members and explained his role as the main officer for the Trail and explained how he interacts with all the Local Authorities within the Offa’s Dyke.  RD explained the National Trails in Wales and England.  
HW inquired about the use of ‘Running timers’ RD informed there is currently a pilot scheme on six of the National Trails and there is a genuine potential market for the use of running timers.
RW raised concerns regarding the replacement of some of the stiles/gates.  A discussion took place within the meeting.  RW raised awareness of the effectiveness of kissing gates and expressed his view that kissing gates should be promoted more to the farming comunity.  HS reiterated the requirement to work jointly with the land owners and farmers and explained discussions regarding stiles/gates with landowners and farmers can be a very lengthy process.
                         RD explained the Offa’s Dyke has recently had a lot of TV. Publicity therefore there has been a big media push on the area.  Figures of people walking the Offa’s Dyke have substantially increased as a result.
                The Chair thanked RD for his presentation.
11   Future Agenda Items for LAF
· Gating Orders
· Right to improvement update  - HM to circulate ranking list to all LAF members
· Cycling of Excellence
· Routes – HM to provide a map of routes and community miles
12  AOB 
                       Toni Profit – Toni has decided to leave the Local Authority.  The job                  advertisement for Toni’s replacement is currently being advertised internally.  If it  is not successful the post will be advertised externally.  

                        HM to update LAF members.

13                    Date of next Meeting
                         The next meeting is to be held on February 8th 2012 in Llangollen Pavilion.

                          All members not present today to be informed of date.

                         Cllr Sharon Frobisher and Mr Roly Schwartz to be informed of date.

14                      The formal business of the forum was followed by a site visit around Loggerheads Comfort zone led by David Shiel
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